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held the school record in the 4X100 meter for 
six years. CPT Miller graduated from high 
school in 1988. In 1993, CPT Miller graduated 
from Virginia Military Institute where he earned 
a bachelor’s degree in electrical engineering. 
He was commissioned Second Lieutenant 
upon graduation and was transferred to the 
Michigan Army National Guard. In January 
2005, CPT Miller volunteered with the 1–155th 
Infantry Regiment, McComb, Mississippi in 
order to deploy to Iraq. At the time of his de-
ployment, CPT Miller was employed as an 
electrical engineer for Yazaki North America, 
Inc. 

CPT Miller’s father, Lowell Thomas, wrote 
about his son’s death on a memorial website. 
‘‘It was a night mission that they said was too 
dangerous for American soldiers and they 
called on the group of Iraqi soldiers he had 
been training for six weeks,’’ Mr Miller wrote. 
‘‘He didn’t want them to go alone, so he went 
with them. He was a soldier’s soldier. He al-
ways took care of his men and never gave a 
thought for his own safety.’’ 

CPT Miller was remembered by a fellow sol-
dier on a memorial website. ‘‘My brother in 
arms, you were more than just an officer, 
more than just a soldier, and more than just a 
leader,’’ Specialist (SPC) Rickland L. Scholz, II 
wrote. ‘‘You were a true friend. I will never for-
get the missions we had been on together nor 
the long conversations and sound advice that 
you have given me. You will never be forgot-
ten and I will always remember the time in 
Egypt that we were able to have long discus-
sions. Rest in peace now, my fallen brother.’’ 

During the funeral service, at the Swartz Fu-
neral Home in Flint, Michigan, Eric 
Leszczynski, CPT Miller’s supervisor at Yazaki 
North America, Inc., said he was a man who 
knew how to get his coworkers motivated. ‘‘If 
you gave him something to do, it would get 
done,’’ Leszczynski said. 

In September 2005, family and friends at-
tended the burial service at the Arlington Na-
tional Cemetery Columbarium Complex in Ar-
lington, Virginia. During the service, an honor 
guard held an American flag over the urn con-
taining CPT Miller’s ashes. A folded flag was 
presented to his wife, Angela. 

CPT Miller is survived by his wife, Angela; 
his daughters, Danielle and Alexandra; his sib-
lings, Patrick and Jennie; and his parents, 
Lowell and Linda Miller. 

CPT Miller’s commitment to protect America 
earned him the Bronze Star medal, the Purple 
Heart medal, the National Defense Service 
medal, and the Armed Forces Expeditionary 
medal. His sacrifice will not be forgotten. 
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IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, September 7, 2017 

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to honor Dr. Kenneth K. Lee, a combat- 
injured Operation Iraqi Freedom and Army vet-
eran, who has been named by Disabled Amer-
ican Veterans (DAV) as its 2017 Outstanding 
Disabled Veteran of the Year. 

Dr. Lee, who deployed as the commander 
of the Army’s Company B, 118th Area Support 
Medical Battalion, was injured in November 
2004 by a suicide car bomber in Iraq. The ex-

plosion resulted in an open head traumatic 
brain injury and severe shrapnel wounds to his 
legs, leading to his evacuation back to the 
states, where he would later be diagnosed 
with post-traumatic stress disorder. 

While recovering from his injuries, Dr. Lee, 
a rehabilitation specialist, saw how long and 
difficult recovery could be, often leaving lasting 
changes. Dr. Lee, who resides in Brookfield, 
Wisconsin, is a volunteer physician at the Na-
tional Disabled Veterans Winter Sports Clinic, 
which the Department of Veterans Affairs and 
DAV co-host, so he was no stranger to using 
adaptive sports as therapy. Through his own 
recovery, Dr. Lee propelled himself into the 
world of adaptive sports to help him deal with 
the psychological and physiological effects 
that can often times cause an individual to hit 
bottom. 

Within a year of Dr. Lee’s retirement in 
2013, he formed the Milwaukee Wheelchair 
Lacrosse team and is now the president of the 
Wisconsin Adaptive Sports Association, which 
runs numerous adaptive sports programs. 

On July 29, 2017, DAV National Com-
mander David W. Riley presented Dr. Lee with 
the Outstanding Disabled Veteran of the Year 
award at the organization’s 96th National Con-
vention. 

In his statement, Riley praised Dr. Lee as a 
shining example of everything that is good 
about our nation and its veterans. He noted 
that the compassion Dr. Lee shows for other 
veterans and his work to help them find suc-
cess is truly the hallmark of the award, and 
DAV is very proud of what he’s doing for this 
community. Given the importance and thera-
peutic effectiveness of adaptive sports, it is 
vital to have experienced leaders like Dr. Lee 
involved and carving out a path forward. 

Despite his injuries and the constant pain in 
his lower extremities, Dr. Lee speaks with 
gratitude about his time in the Army. He will 
tell you that he got a lot more from the Guard 
than he put into it, and that he joined the mili-
tary with his eyes wide open and has no re-
grets. 

Dr. Lee and his wife Kate currently live in 
Brookfield with their two children. In 2014, his 
daughter Leah earned a $10,000 scholarship 
by volunteering for the DAV at the Milwaukee 
VA Medical Center. On the same day that Dr. 
Lee was honored as DAV’s Outstanding Dis-
abled Veteran of the Year, his son Jonathan 
earned the charity’s largest scholarship of 
$20,000, and was honored the same morning. 
They both hope ultimately to serve veterans 
as physicians through the VA. 
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Thursday, September 7, 2017 

Mr. BUCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize the service and sacrifice made by Ma-
rine Corporal David Sonka. 

Corporal David Sonka was a devoted son, 
husband, and Marine. He grew up in Parker, 
Colorado and knew at a young age he wanted 
to serve his country. Corporal Sonka enlisted 
in the United States Marine Corps immediately 
following his high school graduation in 2008. 

He completed Military Police school, K9 
School, and in 2012 was selected to become 
a dog handler for the Marine Special Oper-
ations Command (MARSOC) at Camp 
Lejeune, North Carolina where he was paired 
with his faithful canine companion, Flex. 

On March 31, 2013, Corporal Sonka and 
Flex were deployed with Marine Special Oper-
ations Team 8223 to Farah Province, Afghani-
stan. While on watch during a meeting be-
tween Afghan military personnel and Marine 
Special Operations Forces on May 4, 2013, an 
Afghan soldier opened fire and fatally injured 
both Corporal Sonka and Flex. Corporal 
Sonka has since been recognized for his brav-
ery and sacrifice. He received a Combat Ac-
tion Ribbon, the Marine Corps Good Conduct 
Medal, the Marine Corps Achievement Medal, 
and the Purple Heart. Additionally, the town of 
Parker, Colorado named their dog park after 
Corporal Sonka as did the MARSOC K9 Train-
ing Facility in Camp Lejeune. 

Our nation owes no greater debt of gratitude 
than the one we owe our veterans. It is the 
heroic bravery and incredible sacrifices made 
by individuals like Corporal Sonka that have 
helped secure the freedoms that we as Ameri-
cans hold dear. On behalf of the 4th Congres-
sional District of Colorado, I extend my deep-
est gratitude to Corporal Sonka for his service 
and sacrifice for our nation. 

Mr. Speaker, it is an honor to recognize Ma-
rine Corporal David Sonka for his sacrifice in 
defending the United States of America. 
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RECOGNIZING THE LIFE OF FALL-
EN SOLDIER ARMY SPECIALIST 
(SPC) BRIAN KEITH DERKS 

HON. TRENT KELLY 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, September 7, 2017 

Mr. KELLY of Mississippi. Mr. Speaker, 
today I rise in memory of Army Specialist 
(SPC) Brian Keith Derks who paid the ultimate 
sacrifice while defending our great nation on 
August 13, 2005, during Operation Iraqi Free-
dom. SPC Derks was killed when an impro-
vised explosive device detonated while he was 
on mounted patrol in Baghdad. SPC Derks 
was assigned to the 2nd Squadron, 11th Ar-
mored Cavalry Regiment, Fort Irwin, Cali-
fornia, which was attached to the 155th Ar-
mored Brigade Combat Team from Mis-
sissippi. 

SPC Derks, a White Cloud, Michigan native, 
graduated from White Cloud High School in 
2003. According to the Associated Press, SPC 
Derks was the captain of the Quiz Bowl Team 
and was credited for bringing the team to a 
national competition. Tony McHattie, one of 
SPC Derks’ high school teachers, said he had 
an astute mind. ‘‘Consistently, Brian would 
buzz in before a question was even half 
done,’’ McHattie said. ‘‘He just had vast knowl-
edge in all sorts of areas.’’ 

According to the memorial website 
FindAGrave.com, SPC Derks played football 
and baseball in high school. SPC Derks was 
an active member of the White Cloud Boy 
Scouts Troop #1137. He became an Eagle 
Scout and briefly served as an assistant 
scoutmaster. SPC Derks enjoyed hunting, fish-
ing, computers, and spending time with his 
family. SPC Derks’ sense of humor always 
kept people laughing. 
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